GREAT ABINGTON Parish Council

Clerk: Mrs. PM Harper
17 Lewis Crescent, Great Abington, Cambridge CB21 6AG

Telephone: 01223 892000

Email: harper802@btinternet.com

AN EXTRA PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

WAS HELD ON MONDAY 4th JANUARY 2021 USING ZOOM

Parishioners were invited to attend the meeting via zoom.
Present: Bernie Talbot, Jane Bowen, Jill Carter, Stephen McDonnell, Tony Orgee and Louise Patten, the Clerk and four members of the public (two joined during the meeting). 
 

Meeting started at 7.31pm

Councillors Interest - Tony Orgee, Jill Carter and Bernie Talbot declared an interest in the item concerning Love Abington, as they were volunteers for the group. Jill Carter and Bernie Talbot also declared an interest in the item about the section 106 agreement, as Jill’s husband was the Council’s solicitor and Bernie was Chairman of the Institute Committee requesting a change to the agreement.

Members of the public were invited to address the meeting: The owners of 44C North Road, explained that they had received no communication from the District Council planning department to say that their Class Q planning permission had been rescinded.

82
Planning applications to be considered:

(a) Ref. 20/04660/FUL - 44C North Road - Erection of new detached dwelling to replace existing barn (has class Q prior approval- S/0843/19/PA). The Council had queried the status of the Class Q permission with planning officer Karen Pell-Coggins who had replied by email. Her reply was read out at the meeting and said:
I have spoken to Nigel Blazeby regarding this application and he has advised that the Part Q approval under application S/0843/19/PA does not stand. I understand that this is because there are concerns that the site was not used as an agricultural business and does not therefore meet the permitted development criteria in Part 1, Class Q of the Town and Country Planning (General Permitted Development) (England) Order 2015 (as amended). Nigel has had a meeting with the applicants and the agent and suggested the submission of an additional Part Q application of lawful development certificate application with evidence to demonstrate that it meets the criteria.
 However, the applicant does not agree with this position and considers that evidence has already been submitted to demonstrate that it does meet the criteria under Part Q.

I will need to discuss the application with Nigel to further understand the reason why the Part Q approval does not stand. Unfortunately, he is on leave this week to I will not be able to do this until next week when he returns.  

The Council agreed to defer to the reply from Karen Pell-Coggins and consider the application on the basis that the Class Q permission was not valid. It was noted that the Parish Council had considered the Class Q status invalid from the outset. The application would be considered as an additional dwelling under the terms of the Neighbourhood Plan (NP). The location of the dwelling does not conform the NP requirement of being a secondary dwelling as there was no original dwelling on this site, there was no piggery for the dwelling to be built on or near, the dwelling exceeds the maximum floor area in the NP of 175m2 at over 200m2 and the proximity to a neighbouring dwelling does not conform to the Neighbourhood Plan. The Planning Inspector had ruled on a previous appeal that the location was inappropriate for the dwelling and had commented on the large size of the dwelling and that it did not accord with the Neighbourhood Plan, but had not commented on the Class Q status. A Councillor was concerned that the road flooded in this location and that a new building may worsen this problem. The applicants explained that water from the new dwelling roof would be less than the rain water from the existing large barn. He also stated that he was trying to build a family home, welcomed by many local people.
Bernie Talbot proposed that the Council recommend refusal, which was 
seconded by Louise Patten, with the support of all Councillors.
Two additional members of the public joined the meeting 

(b) Ref. 20/05001/HFUL – 23 Magna Close - two storey front extension and single and double storey rear extension

Councillors unanimously agreed to recommend approval of this application.
83.Abington Institute Section 106 agreement dated 25th April 2018 – To consider whether the Parish would support the Institute’s request for the Council to apply for an amendment to part of the 25th April 2018 section 106 agreement wording to enable funds to be spent on structural improvements to the Institute terrace walls. 
Bernie Talbot explained that the terrace walls needed major work to replace them and that the section 106 agreement does not allow the funds to be spent on this work.

Tony Orgee then took the chair as Bernie Talbot had declared an interest in this item as Chairman of the Institute Management Committee. 

The wording in the Section 106 agreement should have included the wording ‘such as’ to explain generally how the funds could be used, but this was omitted from the final agreement by SCDC and said (s.106 agreement had been circulated to Councillors):

£22,058.60 (subject to indexation) is payable towards the provision refurbishment extension and/or improvement and/or maintenance of the Great Abington Village Institute to be applied to one or more of the following projects (i) rebuilding the outdoor decking area (ii) the installation of IT communication equipment and/or (iii) the provision of additional storage facilities and/or (iv) the installation of a new boiler (“The Off-Site Indoor Community Facilities Contribution”)  in the circumstances and on the conditions therein prescribed. 
The Council had thought an exchange of letters between the Parish Council and Hill would resolve the problem. However, there are other parties involved in the agreement, Miss Nutt and Mrs Gorna, therefore a formal change to the section 106 agreement was required to allow the funds to be spent on repairs to the Terrace walls.  The legal costs would be paid by the Institute. Tony Orgee proposed that the Council ask Tees Law (solicitors) to contact Miss Nutt and Mrs Gorna to request a formal change to the section 106 agreement, which was seconded by Stephen McDonnell, with the support of all Councillors (except Bernie Talbot and Jill Carter who abstained).
Bernie resumed as Chairman of the meeting.

84. Footpath High Street to Chalky Road- Vehicles are regularly trying to use the footpath to Chalky Road as a road. It was suggested that rising bollards or a no through road sign be installed to resolve this problem- action Bernie Talbot :to contact Dennis Vacher about this. Allowing the footpath verge to grow may deter drivers for using this footpath. Action: Stephen McDonnnell to install a temporary No Access sign.
Tony Orgee, Jill Carter and Bernie Talbot declared an interest in the item 85, as they are volunteers for the Love Abington group.

Stephen McDonnell took the Chair for the last item
85. Request by Love Abington for a donation of £100 towards the cost of Christmas hampers and Baking Boxes. It was agreed that the funds could be taken for the Covid funds earmarked by the Council. Jane Bowen proposed that the Council donate £100 to Love Abington group for the Christmas hampers and Baking boxes, which was seconded by Louise Patten and supported by Stephen McDonnell.
The owner of 44C North Road explained that she had lived in the village for 12 years and become involved and contributed to the community. Bernie Talbot explained that planning applications had to be judged on their merit in terms of the planning law and policies and not by good deeds undertaken by the applicants. The landowner asked how 5 new houses had been allowed to be built in her neighbourhood. A Councillor explained that the Neighbourhood Plan allowed every original dwelling to build one additional dwelling within the terms of the Neighbourhood Plan.
The owners of 44c North Road asked why the Council had ignored the Class Q permission when considering the application. Bernie Talbot explained that the Council had taken District Council’s Planning Officer advice (as per email read at meeting) and would seek more information, and had considered the application based on Class Q being uncertain, so had then used the terms of the Neighbourhood Plan. A Councillor expressed surprised that the District Council had not confirmed the status of the Class Q application to the applicant. 
Meeting closed at 8.26pm
